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Gardens Picturesque 
and Sublime

Michael Symes

The relationship between the Picturesque and the arranged scenery of gardens is complex, 
as with so much that is touched by the Picturesque. It is often said that there were several 
Picturesques, and this is certainly true when we look at late eighteenth and early nineteenth 
century gardens. Some of these variant versions of the Picturesque will be described shortly, 
but terminology carries with it an additional problem, that several of the spectacular gardens 
of the time embody characteristics that are more Sublime than Picturesque, yet are 
generally included in the ‘Picturesque’ classification.

First we have the problem of what constitutes a garden. The Revd William Gilpin said, 
when talking about Wilton on his western tour of 1775, that no garden scene could ever be 
Picturesque, but he was (a) inconsistent, as is well known, and (b) referring principally to 
smooth, probably formal, gardens. In the case of Painshill, which he liked and which 
exhibited distinct tendencies towards the Picturesque, he took care to distinguish between 
the park and the garden - but what he referred to as the garden there was not smooth and 
tidy but the ornamented pleasure grounds with naturalistic land form, studded with 
buildings. So a garden can veer from a neat area near the house to a designed landscape 
garden incorporating scenery, architecture and natural features such as cliffs and rivers.

If we take the Picturesque to mean, in the Gilpin-Price-Payne Knight sense, scenery that 
was wild, rugged, broken and irregular, obviously those sites which had natural advantages 
in those respects had most potential. Uvedale Price and Richard Payne Knight were both 
fortunate to have estates which lent themselves to the Picturesque approach, but what did 
you do if nature had not blessed you with rocks, cliffs and gorges? One could at least aim at 
variety, another key Picturesque word, and, by the time of Humphry Repton, active till 
about 1816, geometrical flower gardens could be allowed near the house, provided they 
contrasted with the scene outside. Repton’s ‘villa Picturesque’ consisted of elaborate small- 
scale flower gardens, with the house sometimes set against a further-off background of trees, 
as seen at Sheringham. Another manifestation of variety was the juxtaposition of different 
styles of garden - at Mount Edgcumbe there were Italian, French and English gardens 
constructed both as an exercise in contrast and as visitor education in garden styles. At 
Hawkstone in north Shropshire the scenes were similarly varied nationalistically - there was 
a Dutch area with a Dutch-style cottage near a windmill; a South-Seas rush-hut and coracle, 
representing ‘A Scene in Otaheite’; and an Alpine gorge and bridge with a signpost - ‘To 
Switzerland’.

A further aspect of the Picturesque was letting plants grow naturally. The Regency 
shrubberies that drifted across lawns and were termed Picturesque by some were derived, as 
Mavis Batey has told us, from the bushes of gorse and thorn that drifted naturally across the 
clearings in the New Forest where horses or ponies grazed.

In gardens there is the particular problem that the formation of Picturesque taste was 
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happening long before Price and Payne Knight tried to codify it in the 1790s. It might be 
dated back to Vanbrugh, admiring the ruins of Woodstock Manor in 1709 as a scene fit for a 
landscape painter, and who also used the word ‘romantik’ 80 years ahead of the movement. 
And Gilpin himself, usually taken to be the pioneer of the Picturesque in respect of creating 
the taste for mountain scenery, published his descriptions long after the tours themselves, 
which began in the 1750s. Also what one might term a pictorial (rather than technically 
Picturesque) approach to landscape gardening, treating a garden as a series of set scenes or 
pictures, had long been in place, from Kent’s circuits at Rousham and elsewhere to Henry 
Hoare’s classical and allegorical journey round the lake at Stourhead.

There were a number of gardens that started to demonstrate and exploit wild and broken 
elements before the Picturesque theorists took hold. Ruins (usually purpose-built, which 
Gilpin disparaged mostly, but not always) were to be found from the 1720s onwards (Alfred’s 
Hall in Cirencester Park) while grottoes and hermitages progressed from recognizably 
classical or gothic architecture in the 1730s to far more rustic and primitive forms by the 
mid-century (Stephen Wright’s rocky cave grotto at Claremont dates from 1750). At 
Piercefield, near Chepstow, Valentine Morris created an unusual garden, based on the 
beauties of the mouth of the Wye, when it was not so much the garden itself that was 
remarkable as the views obtainable from it - the cleverness of the design was that the paths 
and viewpoints (e.g. the Double View) maximized and heightened the views down to the 
valley and across to the cliffs and woods the other side, coupled with a ‘Romantic’ glimpse 
of the (genuinely medieval) ruined Chepstow Castle. The Wye Valley was of course 
popularized by Gilpin-but Morris was working on Piercefield in the 1750s and thus was 
ahead of his time in recognizing the power of its spectacular aspects and in incorporating 
and enhancing the views of them. Arthur Young, writing in 1768, exclaimed, ‘In point of 
striking picturesque views, in the romantic stile, Persfield is exquisite’, and concluded that 
the overall effect was Sublime. Gilpin himself, however, thought that Piercefield was 
Romantic rather than Picturesque.

Another early garden which has some pre-Picturesque elements is Painshill, where 
Charles Hamilton lived and designed from 1738 to 1773. The ‘wild’ Alpine wood, praised by 
Horace Walpole as the exemplar of a savage or forest garden, was a mixture of old native 
oaks and a plantation of evergreen species mostly from North America, while the 
Hermitage, perched perilously at the edge of the wood on a steep slope down to the river, 
was crude and primitive in construction, dressed with tree trunks, the very stuff of later 
Picturesque fancy. There was also a ruined abbey. It is not surprising that Uvedale Price was 
smitten with Painshill and justified his admiration by saying that he believed that Hamilton 
had been inspired by landscape painters - Rosa, perhaps, rather than Claude?

Sometimes one finds a garden that starts off in one period and Picturesque elements are 
later added to it. At Stourhead, an originally classical composition, influenced by Claude and 
Gaspard Dughet, but Beautiful rather than Picturesque, was altered in subsequent years by 
the addition of the Gothic Convent in the woods, the rural/Gothic cottage (post-Henry 
Hoare) and above all by the rustic Hermitage, positioned on the zig-zag path up the hill 
towards the Temple of Apollo by Hoare on the advice of Charles Hamilton, whose own 
Hermitage at Painshill was similarly placed.

Meanwhile, in North Yorkshire, William Aislabie was occupied with two pioneering 
ventures in the new taste. He inherited Studley Royal from his father, John, and while he 
did not alter the formal structure of the Moon Ponds garden, there were a number of 
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developments of a Picturesque nature. First, he accomplished what his father had always 
wanted, to buy Fountains Abbey and thus be able to incorporate it fully into the Studley 
Royal landscape. Then he had his own area to work on, the Mackershaw valley running 
away from the lake, a natural and rocky feature with a wavering stream at the base of the 
valley and steep wooded sides which Aislabie tended and decorated with, among other 
things, the Devil’s Chimney and a delicate open Chinese temple.

The Mackershaw valley project was probably contemporary with Aislabie’s grand essay in 
the Sublime, Hackfall, seven miles north of Studley. This was in train by 1750, the date 
inscribed on Fisher’s Hall, a tufa-covered rustic hut dedicated to Aislabie’s gardener. 
Hackfall is like half of a huge bowl, with follies dotted round the rim, where the sides fall 
away frighteningly, and where cascades - some artificially contrived - plunge to the foaming 
River Ure below. The water was ever-present: even when you could not see it you could 
hear it, and the sound of water is a crucial element we shall return to. The garden was wild 
and wooded, and made an unforgettable impression on all who saw it - as indeed it does 
today. Among the buildings on the rim are a mock medieval castle and a banqueting hall 
which has a neat facade from the inland side, with unexpected towering Roman arches seen 
from the inside of the bowl looking up.

In some ways the Leasowes, West Midlands, is also a proto-Picturesque garden. Although 
it had a distinctive literary flavour, with 39 seats and inscriptions by the poet and owner 
William Shenstone, it had a dark wood as the climax to the circuit, called Virgil’s Grove, and 
a ruined priory. More to the point, Shenstone in an essay called ‘Unconnected Thoughts on 
Gardening’, published in 1764 after his death, proclaimed that ‘LANDSKIP should contain 
variety enough to form a picture upon canvas; and this is no bad test, as I think the landskip 
painter is the gardiner’s best designer’. This was no new idea, since Pope had said the same 
sort of thing 30 years earlier, but it links the pictorial circuit garden with the Picturesque 
that was to come. Also there was a difference in the type of scenery that the Picturesque 
school thought suitable for painting.

This brings us to some of the gardens that were truly Picturesque, albeit with aspects of 
Sublimity. Hawkstone had the natural benefit of a sheer sandstone cliff rising several 
hundred feet unexpectedly from the flat Shropshire/Cheshire plain. Inside one part of the 
cliff was a grotto of several chambers hollowed out, supposedly dating back to the Romans 
mining for copper, and a tunnel passage which led to a dramatic cleft with a long narrow 
footpath where the rock had split. Elsewhere a precarious Swiss bridge spanned a chasm 
below. The Sublime effects of terror and awe were certainly present in several places - Dr 
Johnson on a visit in 1774 said he was petrified to return the way he had come and that ‘the 
ideas which it forces upon the mind are the sublime, the dreadful and the vast’. Many of the 
paths at Hawkstone were narrow and dangerous, and it was a relief to come across the 
Hermit, Father Francis, who remained at the age of 90 through successive printings of the 
guidebook over many years, and who would comfort the visitor with meditations on 
preparing for death.

Mount Edgcumbe, like Hawkstone, was developed over half a century or more, from the 
mid-eighteenth century to early in the nineteenth century when the national gardens I have 
mentioned were completed. It had the uniqueness of being a landscape surrounded by sea - 
the Atlantic on one side, Plymouth Sound on another, with views across the moors inland 
and to Plymouth itself. In addition to the dramatic outward-looking aspects, there were 
several Picturesque features within the park, which had a number of hills which gave scope 
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for a natural amphitheatre of tiered trees growing on the sides of a steep semi-circular slope, 
two walks or rides at different levels, a rock arch, a ruined chapel and zig-zag paths that were 
said have been Sublime enough to make young women faint but which seem fairly 
innocuous today. Mount Edgcumbe was influenced by Gilpin’s friend William Mason, who 
pressed for gardens to be created with a poet’s feeling and a painter’s eye.

A stream or river flowing in a valley with steep sides could often form the basis for 
spectacular Picturesque landscaping. Humphry Repton was seldom so lucky in his 
commissions, but at Blaise, near Bristol, in the 1790s he at last had the chance to work on a 
site where nature had provided a dramatic framework for an essay in the romantic style - a 
word Repton himself used. A serpentine approach road led through the woods and down to 
the water, with a further drive and paths climbing up the slopes to various ‘incidents’ such as 
grotto alcoves or Blaise Castle itself. This was contrasted with neat gardens near the 
mansion, where John Nash’s delightful thatched dairy remains. The thatched cottage and 
the woodman’s cottage along the approach drive were carefully located and views of them 
opened up through the trees for Picturesque effect. Another such scene is at Badger Dingle, 
south-east Shropshire, where a series of pools and cascades are linked, with a cliff on one 
side carrying a path marked by temples along its course.

Fig. 1 View across River Teme, Downton

Payne Knight’s own estate at Downton is also of this sort, with the River Teme flowing 
between swells and slopes that are quite precipitous in places. (Fig. 1) The riverside walks 
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are continued to permit or block off the sound of the Teme as well as its sight by means of 
walls or tunnel passages (once again, sound is an important part of experiencing the 
landscape). Payne Knight believed that nature should be tampered with as little as possible, 
but art is certainly behind the formation of these walks and the views from them, sometimes 
close to the water’s edge, sometimes way up, looking down on it. There were a few garden 
buildings, e.g. a Bath House, but the impression overall was of the natural beauties of the spot.

Fig. 2 View of the cascade at Hafod.

Hafod, mid-Wales, was fashioned from a barren, wild mountainous area by Thomas 
Johnes from the 1780s. (Fig. 2) He was a cousin of Payne Knight and succeeded in creating 
one of the great Picturesque gardens. Against all odds - the climate, the terrain, the 
resistance of local farmers - he planted a few million trees (many of them larch) on the hills 
and made two flower gardens, one for his crippled daughter Mariamne, who talked and 
corresponded with one of the leading botanists of the day. The River Ystwyth flows through 
a pleasant broad valley, and is fed by several cascades and waterfalls down the hillsides, 
views of which were ‘arranged’ to maximize their impact. One waterfall was imprisoned in a 
vertical shaft with a tunnel made by Johnes reaching towards it which reverberated with the 
roar of rushing, confined water. Yet again the sound, with the volume turned up, so to speak, 
was part of the appeal to the senses that the garden made.

One of the finest Picturesque gardens was Fonthill. I shall not dwell on this since it has 
been covered in an earlier paper, but there were several elements which contributed to its 
Picturesqueness: the American garden, a thickly wooded plantation; the series of grottoes 
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and other primitive-looking ‘tufa’ works started under Aiderman Beckford and concluded 
under William, with the help of Josiah Lane; and the lake, said to have been modelled on 
Lake Nemi in Italy, a lake in an extinct volcano which by association would have added an 
extra frisson of danger to Fonthill.

Fig. 3 Arch in the quarry garden, Belsay.

In the early years of the nineteenth century a quarry garden was created at Belsay in 
Northumberland, not frightening in its walks, which were on the flat base of the quarry, but 
the views were of the vertical sides, planted and shown off to best advantage. (Fig. 3) It is 
enclosed, like a walled garden, only the walls are natural rock and much higher, and tall 
arches are carved where one would expect doors in a walled garden.

From 1800 onwards the Picturesque becomes fragmented and dispersed among many 
different forms, from Repton’s flower gardens with their hooped arches entwined by roses, 
to the Regency shrubberies on undulating lawn, such as have been restored at the Royal 
Pavilion, Brighton, and finally to the late Picturesque work of William Sawrey Gilpin, 
Gilpin’s nephew, who continued to carry the torch for his uncle and for Uvedale Price but 
who settled for formal terracing in some cases (Clumber) and for a rather cosy Romanticism, 
charming rather than exciting, at Scotney Castle. By the mid century the Picturesque was a 
spent force and was more and more regarded as merely quaint, as Brent Elliott tells us, 
dwindling to features such as the rockery. There were a number of attractive cliff gardens in 
the nineteenth century - Alton Towers, Cragside in Northumberland - but sensibilities had 
changed and the freshness and vibrancy of the Georgian vision of the Picturesque had gone.
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